



# Public Financing of Judicial Races Can Give Small Donors a Decisive Role

Billy Corriher December 12, 2012

This report is the fifth and final report in a series on different policies that could help mitigate the influence of corporate campaign cash in judicial elections. The reports are intended for advocates or legislators who want to ensure our justice system works for everyone, not just those with enough money to donate.

The 2012 elections saw spending records shattered as the unlimited campaign cash unleashed by *Citizens United* and other federal court cases funded billions of dollars in independent expenditures.<sup>1</sup> Candidates in state supreme court races across the country spent a record \$27.8 million for television advertising, and more than half of this money came in the form of independent expenditures, according to Justice at Stake and the Brennan Center for Justice—two groups that track money in judicial elections.<sup>2</sup> Spending on judicial races exceeded \$1 million in 10 states.<sup>3</sup> This money, as usual, came from corporations, lawyers, and others with a stake in cases before these courts. Judicial campaign contributions often give rise to conflicts of interest when judges rule on cases involving their campaign donors.

Public financing programs can drastically limit the opportunity for lawyers, corporations, or others to influence the law through campaign contributions. In most public financing systems, candidates must qualify for public subsidies by raising a certain amount of small contributions.<sup>4</sup> The participating candidates must agree to certain conditions, such as spending limits and pledging to forgo private funds.<sup>5</sup> North Carolina, for example, has a public financing system in which appellate court candidates must raise roughly between \$40,000 and \$80,000 in small contributions to qualify for public funds.<sup>6</sup> Participating candidates receive more than \$200,000 in public financing, but they can only spend that sum and the qualifying contributions on their campaigns.<sup>7</sup> New Mexico instituted a similar system for statewide judicial races in 2007.<sup>8</sup>

North Carolina's program has been held out as a model for other states considering reforms to keep special interest money out of judicial campaigns, but this year's election saw the system overwhelmed by independent spending as the state's options for regulating campaign finance were sharply limited by recent U.S. Supreme Court cases.

Like New Mexico and other states,<sup>9</sup> North Carolina offered publicly financed candidates "matching funds" whenever their opponents and the groups supporting their opponents spent more than the amount available through the public subsidy. This matching funds system, however, was ruled unconstitutional under a 2011 U.S. Supreme Court case, which held that distributing funds to publicly financed candidates in response to an opponent's spending is effectively a "penalty" for the opponent's political speech.<sup>10</sup>

While the traditional form of "matching funds" is now unconstitutional, some jurisdictions have implemented "small-donor matching" systems in which public funds are used to "multiply" the impact of small donors. If a state offers five-to-one matching funds for small donations, for example, a \$200 contribution becomes a \$1,000 contribution. These systems have not yet been implemented for judicial campaigns. But if these systems were put in place, small-donor matching could help states shore up public confidence in judicial integrity and drastically change the pool of campaign funds on which judicial candidates rely, while also providing candidates the flexibility needed to respond to unlimited independent spending.

Given the explosive growth in judicial campaign cash, states should act quickly to implement viable public financing programs that do not violate U.S. Supreme Court precedents. Recent polls suggest that the vast majority of citizens believe that campaign contributions affect judicial rulings. A 2011 poll from Justice at Stake, a nonpartisan campaign to keep courts fair and impartial, found that "94 percent of North Carolina voters believe campaign contributions have some sway on a judge's decision." The millions spent in the 2012 race for the North Carolina Supreme Court is unlikely to assuage these concerns.

Several organizations spent around \$2.5 million to help conservative Justice Paul Newby win re-election. Much of this money came from corporate interests like the North Carolina Chamber of Commerce and two tobacco companies that benefited from a 2009 ruling authored by Newby. The largest donation, by far, was nearly \$1.2 million from the Republican State Leadership Committee, which helped the Republican-led North Carolina state legislature draft its recent redistricting map. Those maps are being challenged in a lawsuit by civil rights groups alleging that the drafters used race as a proxy for political party and disenfranchised minority voters. Under judicial ethics rules, Justice Newby will have to decide whether he "should disqualify himself" because his "impartiality may reasonably be questioned." While this case was pending before the North Carolina Supreme Court, the Republican State Leadership Committee contributed about half of the millions of dollars spent to re-elect Justice Newby and keep a 4-3 conservative majority on the court.

This type of conflict of interest is exactly what North Carolina was hoping to avoid a decade ago, when it began offering public financing to appellate court candidates. A 2002 statute established a public financing system for judicial campaigns to prevent

Small-donor matching could help states shore up public confidence in judicial integrity and drastically change the pool of campaign funds on which judicial candidates rely, while also providing candidates the flexibility needed to respond to unlimited independent spending.

special interests from influencing the law. <sup>18</sup> As the state was debating the issue, Judge James Wynn of the North Carolina Court of Appeals said the existing system allowed those with an interest in pending cases too much influence. Judge Wynn said it was "like letting major league baseball players contribute money to influence the selection of umpires to call their games." <sup>19</sup>

The effort was a resounding success in keeping special interests from influencing the composition of the court and its decisions. In 2002 candidates for the state supreme court raised around \$800,000, with more than half of this money coming from lawyers or business interests.<sup>20</sup> In the 2008 race, by contrast, candidates raised almost \$700,000, and 72 percent of that came from the public financing program.<sup>21</sup>

This year's election, however, saw independent spending from special interests outside the state overwhelming North Carolina's public financing system. The U.S. Supreme Court, in cases like *Citizens United*, has struck down restrictions on independent spending and made it easier for those with money to use their resources to influence elections. Entities with an interest in cases before the North Carolina Supreme Court spent \$2 million in 2012 to elect their preferred judge. Justice Newby's opponent lost, having been massively outspent by the independent groups supporting the incumbent. The challenger would have qualified for matching funds if a recent U.S. Supreme Court case had not made those funds unavailable.<sup>22</sup>

## Constitutional limits on public finance

In a landmark 1976 campaign finance case, *Buckley v. Valeo*, the U.S. Supreme Court upheld a public financing system for presidential candidates. The *Buckley* Court reviewed a federal statute that instituted broad reforms of federal campaigns in the wake of the Watergate scandal, asking whether the reforms violate the First Amendment.<sup>23</sup> The federal public financing system was upheld by the Court as a means of furthering, not abridging, political speech. The Court said that Congress, in establishing this system, sought to "facilitate and enlarge public discussion and participation in the electoral process, goals vital to a self-governing people."<sup>24</sup>

In a 2011 case, *Arizona Free Enterprise Club's Freedom Club PAC v. Bennett*, the U.S. Supreme Court cast many public financing systems into doubt by ruling that traditional matching funds are unconstitutional.<sup>25</sup> The *Bennett* case concerned an Arizona public financing program for statewide candidates—not including judicial candidates—who agree to certain spending and contribution limits. Participating candidates were eligible for traditional matching funds.<sup>26</sup> For every dollar the privately financed campaign spent above the amount of public financing, the state gave a dollar to the publicly financed candidate.<sup>27</sup>

In an opinion by Chief Justice John Roberts, a five-justice majority described the matching funds as a "penalty" on privately financed candidates who spend above a certain amount on political speech. "The direct result of the speech of privately financed candidates and independent expenditure groups is a state-provided monetary subsidy to a political rival." The Court ruled that this "penalty" on speech violates the First Amendment rights of privately financed candidates.

Arizona argued the funds were necessary to combat corruption and the appearance of corruption through its public financing system, but the Court claimed the real goal of the matching funds was to "level the playing field" in political races. <sup>30</sup> The Court stated, "The *First Amendment* embodies our choice as a Nation that, when it comes to such speech, the guiding principle is freedom—the 'unfettered interchange of ideas—not whatever the State may view as fair." <sup>31</sup>

Justice Elena Kagan wrote a stinging dissent describing the matching funds as a "view-point-neutral" government subsidy for speech, which the Court had never before held unconstitutional. Justice Kagan argued the matching funds program results in more speech, not less speech, since it provides more money for campaigning.<sup>32</sup> The majority responded that any increase in speech comes "at the expense of impermissibly burdening (and thus reducing) the speech of privately financed candidates and independent expenditure groups."<sup>33</sup>

After the ruling in *Bennett*, some states repealed their matching funds provisions, and federal courts struck down others.<sup>34</sup> Yet, as Justice Kagan noted in her dissent, public financing systems must be flexible because "the dynamic nature of our electoral system makes *ex ante* predictions about campaign expenditures almost impossible."<sup>35</sup> This is especially true in judicial elections. Without matching funds, how can public financing keep pace with the unpredictable, skyrocketing costs of judicial campaigns? Some states and localities are experimenting with a promising new system of small-donor matching funds, a new form of public financing that provides candidates flexibility and vastly expands the pool of campaign donors to include ordinary citizens.

# Empowering small donors by "multiplying" their contributions

In the wake of *Bennett*, some states are looking to New York City's public financing system as a model. The city gives participating municipal candidates \$6 in matching funds for each \$1 of the first \$175 that a city resident donates to a campaign.<sup>36</sup> These funds multiply the impact of small donations. A \$175 donation, for example, becomes a \$1,225 donation. New York City's system has had great success in making small donors much more important relative to large donors in campaign fundraising.<sup>37</sup> Instead of relying solely on wealthy campaign contributors, candidates receive most of their private campaign donations from middle-class and working-class donors who are matched by public funds.

The city's Campaign Finance Board reports, "The most common individual contribution size for candidates participating in the Campaign Finance Program for the 2009 election was \$100," compared to state-level campaigns, in which more than half of the contributions were \$5,000 or more. The city's 2009 election saw organizations like political action committees, or PACs; corporations; or unions contributing only 6.8 percent of campaign cash, compared to 65.1 percent in state-level elections. The city's 2009 elections are contributing only 6.8 percent of campaign cash, compared to 65.1 percent in state-level elections.

According to a recent study by the Campaign Finance Institute, the "percentage role of small donors was higher in every [New York City] election after 2000."<sup>40</sup> The Campaign Finance Institute found that the system made the pool of campaign donors more diverse and more representative of the city's population. Nearly all of New York City's "census block groups" were home to at least one small donor, and the blocks where citizens gave small donations had "higher levels of poverty, higher percentages of non-whites, higher percentages of adult residents who did not complete high school," and so forth. <sup>41</sup>

Advocates for campaign finance reform argue that this system has allowed candidates "to fuse their fundraising efforts with voter outreach, and has incentivized political engagement by communities that can only afford modest contributions—communities all too often ignored by traditionally funded candidates."<sup>42</sup> The system has given rise to "house parties"—small political gatherings where ordinary citizens can learn about candidates and make small contributions.<sup>43</sup>

The state of New York, among others, is considering a small-donor matching system for statewide elections, 44 and some major cities have already adopted similar systems. 55 Several states match small contributions on a dollar-for-dollar basis, 46 but this does not have the same dramatic effect on campaign finance as "multiplier" matching funds. A few states, including Rhode Island and New Jersey, provide two-for-one matching for certain candidates who agree to lower contribution limits and other conditions. 47 A bill was recently introduced in the U.S. House of Representatives to implement a system like the one in New York City for federal elections. 48

# Small-donor matching for judicial races

Because campaign cash is particularly problematic in judicial races, these small-donor matching programs could be useful in states that elect their judges. Legislators might accept contributions from corporations or industries affected by legislation, but unlike judges, a legislator's vote on a single bill will rarely impact just one campaign contributor. Judges, on the other hand, make decisions that affect specific individuals and corporations. This means that whenever an attorney or a party before a court contributes to a judge's campaign, there is a more harmful conflict of interest than the type seen in the political branches of government. The surge in judicial campaign cash has led citizens to believe that judges are more responsive to campaign contributors than to the law.<sup>49</sup>

The U.S. Supreme Court recognized the unique interests at stake in judicial campaigns in a 2009 case involving an extreme conflict of interest stemming from the 2004 election for the West Virginia Supreme Court. Justice Brent Benjamin won a seat on the state's high court after benefiting from \$3 million in independent spending funded by the chief executive officer of Massey Coal, which had a \$50 million verdict against it pending before the court. These donations amounted to three times the amount raised by the campaign itself. After Justice Benjamin won by fewer than 50,000 votes, he cast the deciding vote to overturn the \$50 million verdict against Massey Coal. The U.S. Supreme Court ruled that the plaintiff's due process rights were violated by Justice Benjamin's refusal to recuse himself after he received "extraordinary" political support from the coal company. The Court said, "Just as no man is allowed to be a judge in his own cause, similar fears of bias can arise when ... a man chooses the judge in his own cause."

The state of West Virginia, in the wake of the scandal, created a pilot public financing program for the 2012 state supreme court election. The legislature said the program would "protect the impartiality and integrity of the judiciary and strengthen public confidence in the judiciary." The system included "matching funds," but the state refused to disburse the money because of the ruling in *Bennett*. 54 The West Virginia Supreme Court agreed with the state, but it permitted the publicly financed candidate to raise money outside of the public financing program. 55 If it wishes to implement the public financing program for all high court candidates, West Virginia will have to replace the matching-funds provision with something that will keep public financing viable but pass constitutional muster.

A system of small-donor matching funds fits that description. It provides publicly financed candidates the flexibility they need given the unpredictable cost of judicial campaigns. Because these funds are not disbursed in reaction to an opponent's expenditures, they cannot be construed as a "penalty" for speech like the matching funds at issue in *Bennett*.

In a state such as West Virginia, where only a few women and African Americans have ever served on the high court, small-donor matching can also make the bench more diverse and more representative of the state's population. Some studies have found that potential candidates who are female or members of a racial minority face high hurdles in deciding whether to run for office. These potential candidates often lack access to established fundraising networks.

When candidates rely on existing fundraising networks, they are looking to a very small sliver of the population. The Center for Responsive Politics reports that in 2012 a mere 0.37 percent of the population was responsible for two-thirds of all federal campaign contributions of more than \$200, and two-thirds of those contributions came from men. The Associated Press surveyed the same contributions at the presidential level and concluded that "more than 90 percent came from majority white neighborhoods." Because donors are disproportionately white and male, women and racial minorities may not feel as confident in their chances of raising enough money to compete.

Furthermore, incumbents almost always have a fundraising advantage over their challengers,<sup>59</sup> and women and minorities are much less likely to be incumbents than white men. A 2009 study found that just 12.8 percent of state supreme court justices belong to a racial minority group, and only 31.9 percent are women. <sup>60</sup> A recent study found that female candidates are more likely than male candidates to take advantage of public financing.<sup>61</sup> By vastly broadening the base of potential contributors, small-donor matching can make courts more diverse and give challengers a better chance at defeating incumbents.

## Restoring the public's confidence in the judiciary

Many judges have recognized the toll that politicization exacts on the public's view of the courts and have joined in calls for reform. Justice James Nelson of the Montana Supreme Court laments the time that judges are forced to devote to politics and fundraising. During his last judicial race, Justice Nelson said he had little time to devote to the actual job of deciding cases. Instead, he said, "I became a full time politician for ten months."62 Citizens do not want the schedule of judges to resemble those of members of Congress, who now spend more time communicating with fundraisers and campaign donors than deliberating policy choices.<sup>63</sup>

In Wisconsin the public's perception of the state supreme court has been damaged by nasty attack ads funded by millions of dollars in independent spending. A July 2011 poll of Wisconsinites found that only 33 percent of respondents had confidence in their state supreme court, with 88 percent reporting concerns that "campaign spending and the deteriorating tenor of judicial elections are tarnishing the reputation of the Wisconsin Supreme Court."64

In 2007 the court asked the legislature to provide adequate public financing for high court races, warning that "the public may inaccurately perceive a justice as beholden to individuals or groups that contribute to his or her campaign."65 The legislature complied in 2009, and both candidates received public financing for the 2011 Wisconsin Supreme Court race. The public financing system, however, was overwhelmed by more than \$3.5 million in independent spending. 66 Conservative Justice David Prosser was supported by millions of dollars from big business groups. Nearly half of the money supporting Justice Prosser came from Citizens for a Strong America, a shadowy organization affiliated with Americans for Prosperity—the political advocacy group founded by billionaire brothers Charles and David Koch.<sup>67</sup>

Why might the Koch brothers have an interest in helping the court's conservative, procorporate majority stay in power? The 4-3 majority emerged as a result of the 2009 election, after which the four pro-corporate justices voted to reject a widow's lawsuit against a company whose asbestos-laden products may have killed her husband.<sup>68</sup> In 2005 Koch Industries purchased the huge paper and building products manufacturer Georgia-PacificA 2009 study found that just 12.8 percent of state supreme court justices belong to a racial minority group, and only 31.9 percent are women. By vastly broadening the base of potential contributors, smalldonor matching can make courts more diverse and give challengers a better chance at defeating incumbents.

the target of more than 340,000 asbestos lawsuits from employees and others who developed cancer or lung disease. <sup>69</sup> In buying Georgia-Pacific, Koch Industries assumed these liabilities, and thus, it has an interest in how the law of asbestos liability develops.

Campaign cash has allowed special interests to shape the law by influencing the composition of the Wisconsin high court, and this has damaged Wisconsin citizens' confidence in judicial impartiality. Justice Ann Walsh Bradley said the high court is caught "in the cross-fire of the battle being fought between special interest groups," and she says the money from these groups has led to "hyper-partisanship" on the bench. To Justice Prosser referred to one of his colleagues as a "total bitch" and is accused of putting Justice Bradley in a "chokehold." The court has been bitterly divided over these and other ethical issues.

After it was overwhelmed in the 2011 elections, Wisconsin's judicial public financing system was repealed by the Republican-led state legislature.<sup>72</sup> But a system of small-donor matching funds could reduce the opportunities for special interests to influence the law and restore Wisconsinites' confidence in their judiciary. Wisconsin advocates of campaign finance reform have proposed a statewide public financing system that matches a donation of \$50 or less with four-for-one matching funds (three-for-one for donations between \$50 and \$100).<sup>73</sup>

If such a system were implemented, the conflicts of interest created by large campaign contributions from litigants or attorneys would be minimized as judicial candidates funded their campaigns through small donations from their middle- and working-class constituents. These small donations would be amplified by public financing and in turn, citizens would perceive judges as beholden to small donors and voters, not wealthy campaign contributors.

Campaign cash
has allowed
special interests
to shape the law
by influencing
the composition
of the Wisconsin
high court, and
this has damaged
Wisconsin citizens'
confidence in judicial
impartiality.

#### Conclusion

The amount of money in judicial elections has exploded, and now that special interests are increasingly using independent spending to circumvent contribution limits, this trend shows no signs of slowing. Citizens are therefore justified in asking whether a judge might be influenced by millions of dollars in campaign cash.

States should step in to curb the growing influence of campaign cash on judges by implementing robust public financing programs. Before the 2012 election in North Carolina saw a torrent of independent spending, the state's public financing system was a model. Without traditional matching funds, however, the publicly financed challenger could not contend with the millions in independent spending on behalf of the incumbent justice.

States that offer public financing must contend with the reality of unlimited independent expenditures.<sup>74</sup> Even before it ruled traditional matching funds unconstitutional, the U.S. Supreme Court had begun weakening restrictions on campaign finance.<sup>75</sup> Public

financing programs for judicial races must provide some mechanism that allows participating candidates to keep pace with independent spending.

One promising option is small-donor matching funds that provide the flexibility needed to keep judicial public financing systems viable in this era of skyrocketing campaign costs. If a privately financed candidate benefits from millions in campaign cash or millions in independent spending, the publicly financed candidate can seek out more small donors to keep pace. The system would also avoid the First Amendment problems created by traditional matching fund systems. The disbursal of small-donor matching funds is not related in any way to the campaign funds of privately financed candidates, so it cannot be construed as "punishing" political speech.

Effective public financing systems for judicial races would permit judges to spend more time deliberating cases and writing opinions, rather than devoting their energy to fundraising. Small-donor matching systems would also lead to courts that are more diverse—courts that more closely resemble the populations they serve.

As with existing public financing systems, some candidates may choose not to participate. But if the terms of small-donor matching were as generous as New York City's program—\$6 for every \$1 in small donations—the candidates who do not participate would be leaving money on the table.

Some have pointed to the successful candidacies of New York Mayor Michael Bloomberg, who spent hundreds of millions of dollars of his own money in his campaigns, as evidence that the city's system does not keep money out of elections. Likewise, the sole publicly financed candidate in West Virginia faced a self-financed candidate who spent a million dollars of her own money. A wealthy candidate using her or his own money, however, does not give rise to any conflict of interest. A judge cannot participate in a corrupt transaction with him or herself.

Public financing, moreover, can help candidates stay competitive in races against self-financed candidates. One candidate who faced Mayor Bloomberg stated, "It is irrational to argue against a system that enables a diverse group of people to run competitive campaigns because a wealthy candidate can occasionally outspend a participating candidate." 78

Public financing systems based on small-donor matching would magnify the impact of small donations, making the pool of campaign contributors broader and more representative of a state's population. Rather than being responsive to corporations and lawyers that have tons of money to donate, judges would be beholden to ordinary citizens making small donations. This would be an important step toward a justice system that works for all citizens, not just those with money to spend influencing the law.

Billy Corriher is the Associate Director of Research for Legal Progress at the Center for American Progress.

Rather than being responsive to corporations and lawyers that have tons of money to donate, judges would be beholden to ordinary citizens making small donations. This would be an important step toward a justice system that works for all citizens, not just those with money to spend influencing the law.

#### Endnotes

- 1 Citizens United v. FEC, 558 U.S. 310 (2010). The Supreme Court ruled unconstitutional a ban on certain independent political spending by corporations and unions, reasoning that "independent expenditures, including those made by corporations, do not give rise to corruption or the appear ance of corruption." SpeechNOW.org v. FEC, 599 F.3d 686 (D.C. Cir. 2010). The D.C. Circuit Court of Appeals ruled unconstitutional limits on contributions to organizations making independent expenditures, based on Citizens United.
- 2 Justice at Stake Campaign and Brennan Center for Justice, "Judicial Election TV Spending Sets New Record, Yet Voters Reject Campaigns to Politicize Judiciary," Press release, November 7, 2012, available at http://www.justiceatstake. org/state/judicial\_elections\_2012/election-2012-newsreleases/?judicial\_election\_tv\_spending\_sets\_new\_record yet voters reject campaigns to politicize judiciary& show=news&newsID=15337.
- 3 Ibid.
- 4 Maine, for example, requires candidates to announce their intention to participate in its "Clean Elections" program and to raise a certain number of \$5 contributions to qualify for public subsidies. Me. Rev. Stat. Ann. 21-A § 1125. To qualify in Arizona, candidates for the state legislature must collect 200 \$5 contributions, and gubernatorial candidates must collect 4,000 \$5 contributions. A.R.S. §§ 16-946, 16-950 (2012).
- 5 See: M.R.S. 21-A § 1125(6) (2012). "After certification, a candidate must limit the candidate's campaign expenditures and obligations, including outstanding obligations, to the revenues distributed to the candidate from the fund and may not accept any contributions unless specifically authorized by the commission." A.R.S. § 16-947 (2012). The Arizona law requires that publicly financed candidates agree that they "will not accept private contributions."
- 6 North Carolina law defines the minimum qualifying contributions as an amount of small donations (less than \$500) from at least 350 voters that add up to at least 30 times the filing fee for running for the office. N.C. Gen. Stat. § 163-278.62 & 64. The maximum for qualifying contributions equals 60 times the filing fee. N.C. Gen. Stat. § 163-278.62. The filing fee for a candidate for associate justice on the North Carolina Supreme Court is currently \$1,372. See: "Candidacy Filing Fees," available at <a href="http://www.ncsbe.gov/">http://www.ncsbe.gov/</a> content.aspx?id=64 (last accessed November 2012). The minimum qualifying contributions must therefore equal at least \$41,160 but no more than \$82,320.
- 7 N.C. Gen. Stat. § 163-278.64(d)(3).
- 8 Voter Action Act, 2007 N.M. Laws 2; N.M. Stat, Ann. § 1-19A (2012).
- 9 N.M. Stat. Ann. § 1-19A-14 (2012).
- 10 Arizona Free Enterprise Club's Freedom Club PAC v. Bennett. 131 S.Ct. 2806 (2011) The Supreme Court ruled unconstitutional a system of "matching" funds distributed to publicly financed candidates in response to their opponents' spending. N.C. Right to Life PAC v. Leake, No. 5:11-CV-472-FL (4th Cir. May 18, 2012) The Fourth Circuit overruled a previous case and relied on Bennett to strike down North Carolina's matching funds program.
- 11 A 2010 poll from Justice at Stake found that 71 percent of respondents said they "believe campaign expenditures have a significant impact on courtroom decisions." Justice at Stake, "Solid Bipartisan Majorities Believe Judges Influenced by Campaign Contributions," Press release, September 8, 2010, available at <a href="http://www.justiceatstake.org/newsroom/">http://www.justiceatstake.org/newsroom/</a> press releases.cfm/9810 solid bipartisan majorities believe judges influenced by campaign contributions?s how=news&newsID=8722. A 2009 Gallup/USA Today poll found that 89 percent of respondents said they "believe the influence of campaign contributions on judges' rulings is a problem." Joan Biskupic, "Supreme Court case with the feel

- of a best seller," USA Today, February 16, 2009, available at http://www.usatoday.com/news/washington/2009-02-16grisham-court N.htm.
- 12 Justice at Stake and North Carolina Center for Voter Education, "N.C. Voters: Campaign Contributions Influence Court Rulings," Press release, February 22, 2011, available at http:// www.justiceatstake.org/newsroom/press\_releases.cfm/ nc\_voters\_campaign\_contributions\_influence\_court\_ruling s?show=news&newsID=10005.
- 13 North Carolina v. Phillips Morris USA, Inc., No. 2A05-4 (N.C. Nov. 6, 2009) (unpublished decision), available at http:// www.aoc.state.nc.us/www/public/sc/opinions/2009/pdf/2-05-4-4.pdf.
- 14 Sharon McCloskey, "Now playing on your phone: 'Newby Tough but Fair'?," The Progressive Pulse, November 7, 2012, available at http://pulse.ncpolicywatch.org/2012/11/07/ now-playing-on-your-phone-newby-tough-but-fair; Chris Kromm, "Justice for Sale? Backers of shadow groups pushing money into NC judicial election may have high stakes in outcome," Facing South, October 30, 2012, available at http://www.southernstudies.org/2012/10/justice-for-saleshadow-group-pushing-money-into-nc-judicial-election-isbacked-by-interests.
- 15 Justice for All NC, "48-Hour Notice, North Carolina State Board of Elections," November 5, 2012, available at http:// www.app.sboe.state.nc.us/cf pdf/2012/20121105 121121.
- 16 Plaintiff-Appellee's Motion for Recusal of Justice Paul Newby, Dickson v. Rucho, No. 11 CVS 16896 (N.C. Nov. 21, 2012), available at https://dl.dropbox.com/u/49063581/ Motion%20for%20Recusal%20of%20Justice%20Newby/ Plaintiff-Appellees'%20File-Stamped%20Motion%20for%20 Recusal%20of%20Justice%20Paul%20Newby.pdf.
- 17 N.C. Code of Judicial Conduct Canon 3(C)(1). The North Carolina Supreme Court in 2003 weakened its ethics rules by removing language that required judges to avoid conduct that presents "the appearance of impartiality." See: Lange v. Lange, 357 N.C. 645, 588 S.E.2d 877 (2003). The North Carolina Supreme Court held in 1951 that if the judge finds that the recusal motion is of "sufficient force" to require findings of fact, the judge should refer the matter to another judge. See: *Ponder v. Davis*, 233 N.C. 699, 65 S.E.2d 356 (1951). If the judge reaches the same decision, the party may file a complaint with the North Carolina Judicial Standards Commission. See: N.C. Gen. Stat. § 7A-376 (2012). Neither the ethics rules nor North Carolina case law specifies campaign contributions as a basis for recusal. The U.S. Supreme Court, however, has recently ruled that a litigant's due process rights were violated by "extraordinary" political support provided to a judge by the opposing litigant. See: Caperton v. Massey Coal Co., 129 S. Ct. 2252 (2009).
- 18 Judicial Campaign Reform Act, 2002 N.C. Adv. Legis. Serv. 158, 2001 N.C. SB 1054. The bill's stated purpose is protecting "voters and candidates from the detrimental effects of increasingly large amounts of money being raised and spent to influence the outcome of elections ... since impartiality is uniquely important to the integrity and credibility of the courts."
- 19 Democracy N.C., "Attorneys Supply 70% of Campaign Money Raised by Candidates for State's Top Court" (2002), available at http://www.democracy-nc.org/downloads/JudicElecAttyReliancePR062002.doc.
- 20 "Graphic: How the Public Campaign Fund has reduced the role of private money in elections for the N.C. Supreme Court," available at <a href="http://www.ncjudges.org/jcra/graphic">http://www.ncjudges.org/jcra/graphic</a> contributions.html (last accessed November 2012).
- 21 "High Court Candidates, North Carolina 2008," available at  $\underline{http://www.followthemoney.org/database/StateGlance/}$ state candidates.phtml?f=J&v=2008&s=NC.

.....

- 22 N.C. Right to Life PAC v. Leake, No. 5:11-CV-472-FL (4th Cir. May 18, 2012) The Fourth Circuit Court of Appeals relied on Arizona Free Enterprise Club's Freedom Club PAC v. Rennett. 131 S.Ct. 2806 (2011) to strike down the state's matching
- 23 The Court struck down limits on campaign expenditures as unconstitutional, but they upheld limits on contributions, disclosure rules, and the public financing system. Buckley v. Valeo, 424 U.S. 1 (1976).
- 24 Ibid., p. 92-93.
- 25 Arizona Free Enterprise Club's Freedom Club PAC v. Bennett, 131 S.Ct. 2806 (2011).
- 26 Ibid., p. 2813-14.
- 27 Ibid., p. 2814-15. Once a publicly financed campaign spent above the threshold, Arizona's system matched 94 percent of the expenditures. The state deducted six percent to account for "fundraising costs."
- 29 Ibid., p. 2821.
- 30 Ibid p 2824-2826
- 31 Ibid., p. 2826 (italics in original).
- 32 Ibid., p. 2833-2836.
- 33 Ibid., p. 2821.
- 34 See, for example: N.C. Right to Life PAC v. Leake, No. 5:11-CV-472-FL (4th Cir. May 18, 2012) The Fourth Circuit Court of Appeals invalidated North Carolina's matching funds provision. A 2011 statute repealed Maine's matching funds program. An Act Regarding the Matching Funds Provisions of the Maine Clean Election Act, 2011 Me. Laws 558.
- 35 Arizona Free Enterprise Club's Freedom Club PAC v. Bennett, p.
- 36 New York, N.Y., Administrative Code § 3-701-720, avail $able\ at\ \underline{http://public.leginfo.state.ny.us/LAWSSEAF.}$ cqi?QUERYTYPE=LAWS+&QUERYDATA=@SLADC0T3C7+&LI ST=LAW+&BROWSER=EXPLORER+&TOKEN=44215594+&TA RGET=VIEW.
- 37 A study from the Campaign Finance Institute says the system has increased "the proportional role of small donors" and increased "the number of people who contribute." Michael Malbin, Peter Brusoe, and Brendan Glavin, "Small Donors, Big Democracy: New York City's Matching Funds as a Model for the Nation and States," Election Law Journal 11 (1) (2012): p. 4.
- 38 New York City Campaign Finance Board, "Why do we have public financing of NYC elections?", April 24, 2012, available at http://www.nyccfb.info/PDF/press/WhyPublicFinancing. pdf?sm=press 21f
- 39 Ihid
- 40 Malbin, Brusoe, and Glavin, "Small Donors, Big Democracy: New York City's Matching Funds as a Model for the Nation and States," p. 7.
- 41 Ibid., p. 13. "Of the city's 5,733 census block groups, only 809 (14 percent) had one or more donor-to-candidate pairs of people who gave \$1,000 or more to a candidate. Mid-range donor-to-candidate pairs of people who gave \$251-\$999 to a candidate lived in 1,651 (29 percent) of the census block groups. Donor-to-candidate pairs giving \$250 or less lived in 5,267 (92 percent) of the city's block groups. In fact, 5,128 block groups (89 percent) were home to at least one donorto-candidate pair of \$100 or less."
- 42 Adam Skaggs and Fred Wertheimer, "Empowering Small Donors in Federal Elections," (Washington: Brennan Center for Justice and Democracy 21: 2012), p. 15, available at http://  $\underline{brennan.3cdn.net/b71b1ef6391b3a4813\_5jm6bwz6j.pdf}.$
- 43 Ibid., p. 21.

- 44 Jimmy Vielkind, "Cuomo Turns to Campaign Finance," Albany Times-Union, July 11, 2012, available at http://www. timesunion.com/local/article/Cuomo-turns-to-campaignfinance-3697696.php.
- 45 See Los Angeles, Cal., Municipal Code § 49.7; San Francisco, Cal., Campaign & Governmental Conduct Code § 1.144.
- 46 See, for example: Mass. Gen. Laws ch. 55C (2012); Haw. Rev. Stat. § 11-429 (2012).
- 47 N.J. Stat. Ann. § 19:44A-33 (2012). The state offers public matching funds for contributions up to \$1,500. R.I. Gen. Laws § 17-25-19 (2012). The state offers matching public funds for contributions less than \$500.
- 48 Empowering Citizens Act, H.R. 6448, 112th Cong. (introduced in House of Representatives, September 20, 2012).
- 49 A 2009 Gallup/USA Today poll found that 89 percent of respondents said they "believe the influence of campaign contributions on judges' rulings is a problem." Joan Biskupic, "Supreme Court case with the feel of a best seller."
- 50 Caperton v. Massey Coal Co., 129 S. Ct. 2252 (2009).
- 51 Ibid.
- 52 Ibid., p. 2265.
- 53 W. Va. Code § 3-12-2(9) (2012).
- 54 State ex rel. Loughry v. Tennant, 732 S.E.2d 507 (W.V. 2012).
- 56 A 2003 study concluded, "At the entry level, gender matters, suggesting that there are some specific barriers that apply more to women than to men." Timothy Werner and Kenneth R. Mayer, "Public Election Funding, Competition, and Candidate Gender" PS: Political Science & Politics 40 (4) (2003): 661–667, available at <a href="http://www.apsanet.org/imgtest/">http://www.apsanet.org/imgtest/</a> psoct07wernermayer.pdf.
- 57 "2012 Overview: Donor Demographics," Opensecrets.org, available at http://www.opensecrets.org/overview/donordemographics.php.
- 58 Jack Gillum and Luis Alonso Lugo, "Minorities donating little to presidential races," Associated Press, November 3, 2012, available at http://bigstory.ap.org/article/minoritiesdonating-little-presidential-races.
- 59 "2012 Overview: Incumbent Advantage," Opensecrets.org, available at http://www.opensecrets.org/overview/incumbs.
- 60 Gregory Acquaviva and John Castiglione, "Judicial Diversity on State Supreme Courts," Seton Hall Law Review 39 (4) (2009): 1203-1261.
- 61 Timothy Werner, Kenneth R. Mayer, "Public Election Funding, Competition, and Candidate Gender."
- 62 Ian Milhiser, "Montana Justice Explains How Judicial Elections Distract Judges From Their Jobs for Months At A Time," ThinkProgress, August 17, 2012, available at http://thinkprogress.org/justice/2012/08/17/701641/montana-justiceexplains-how-judicial-elections-distract-judges-from-theirjobs-for-months-at-a-time/.
- 63 Lawrence Lessig, Republic, Lost: How Money Corrupts Congress—and a Plan to Stop It (New York: Twelve 2011) p.
- 64 Justice at Stake, "Confidence in Wisconsin Supreme Court Plunges," Press release, July 21, 2011, available at http:// www.justiceatstake.org/newsroom/press\_releases.cfm/ new poll confidence in wisconsin supreme court plunges?show=news&newsID=11188.
- 65 Wisconsin Supreme Court, "Supreme Court unanimously backs realistic, meaningful public campaign financing for Supreme Court Justices," December 10, 2007, available at http://www.wicourts.gov/news/archives/view.jsp?id=60.

- 66 "Judicial Public Financing in Wisconsin 2011," April 5, 2011, available at <a href="http://www.brennancenter.org/content/resource/judicial\_public\_financing\_in\_wisconsin\_2011/">http://www.brennancenter.org/content/resource/judicial\_public\_financing\_in\_wisconsin\_2011/</a>. Wisconsin reform group has an even higher estimate, \$4.5 million in outside spending. "Smear Groups, Candidates Spent \$5.4 Million On Supreme Court Race," April 19, 2011, available at <a href="http://www.wisdc.org/pr041911.php">http://www.wisdc.org/pr041911.php</a>.
- 67 Viveca Novak, "Under the Influence," The American Prospect, September 19, 2011, available at <a href="http://prospect.org/article/under-influence">http://prospect.org/article/under-influence</a>; Lisa Graves, "Group Called 'Citizens for Strong America' Operates out of a UPS Mail Drop but Runs Expensive Ads in Supreme Court Race?", PR Watch, Center for Media and Democracy, April 2, 2011, available at <a href="http://www.prwatch.org/news/2011/04/10534/group-called-citizens-strong-america-operates-out-ups-mail-drop-runs-expensive-ad.">http://www.prwatch.org/news/2011/04/10534/group-called-citizens-strong-america-operates-out-ups-mail-drop-runs-expensive-ad.</a>
- 68 Tatera v. FMC Corp., 786 N.W.2d 810 (2010).
- 69 John Aloysius Farrell, "Koch's web of influence," Center for Public Integrity, April 6, 2011, <a href="http://www.publicintegrity.org/2011/04/06/3936/kochs-web-influence">http://www.publicintegrity.org/2011/04/06/3936/kochs-web-influence</a>.
- 70 Justice Ann Walsh Bradley, remarks at American Constitution Society Annual Convention, June 16, 2012.
- 71 Ian Millhiser, "Conservative Justice Prosser Suggests He Merely Breached 'Etiquette' When He Allegedly Choked a Colleague,"ThinkProgress, May 1, 2012, available at <a href="http://thinkprogress.org/justice/2012/05/01/474656/conservative-justice-prosser-claims-he-merely-breachedetiquette-when-he-allegedly-choked-a-colleague; Patrick Marley, "Supreme Court tensions boil over," Milwaukee Journal-Sentinel, March 19, 2011, available at <a href="http://www.jsonline.com/news/state-politics/118310479.html">http://www.jsonline.com/news/state-politics/118310479.html</a>.

- 72 Peter Hardin, "WI Budget Axes Public Financing Dollars," Gavel Grab, June 27, 2011, available at <a href="http://www.gavel-grab.org/?p=22032">http://www.gavel-grab.org/?p=22032</a>.
- 73 Wisconsin Democracy Campaign, "Ending Wealthfare As We Know It: A reform to stop legal bribery in Wisconsin" (2011), available at <a href="http://www.wisdc.org/endingwealthfare.php">http://www.wisdc.org/endingwealthfare.php</a>.
- 74 In the 2012 election, independent spending exceeded the expenditures by candidates. Justice at Stake Campaign and Brennan Center for Justice, "Judicial Election TV Spending Sets New Record, Yet Voters Reject Campaigns to Politicize Judiciary."
- 75 Citizens United v. FEC; Davis v. FEC, 554 U.S. 724 (2008) The Supreme Court ruled unconstitutional the "Millionaire's Amendment" to the Bipartisan Campaign Finance Reform Act, which restricted a self-financed candidate's expenditures.
- 76 Angela Migally and Susan Liss, "Small Donor Matching Funds: The NYC Election Experience" (New York: Brennan Center for Justice, 2010), p. 22, available at <a href="http://brennan.3cdn.net/8116be236784cc923f">http://brennan.3cdn.net/8116be236784cc923f</a> iam6benvw.pdf.
- 77 Ry Rivard, "Democrat Davis retains seat on high court, Republican Loughry also wins," Charleston Daily Mail, November 7, 2012, available at <a href="http://www.dailymail.com/News/statenews/201211070018">http://www.dailymail.com/News/statenews/201211070018</a>.
- 78 Migally and Liss, "Small Donor Matching Funds: The NYC Election Experience," p. 22.

.....